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1.1 Project Background 

This document is a comprehensive watershed improvement plan for 
Millers Creek, an urban tributary of the Huron River located on the 
northeast side of the City of Ann Arbor in Washtenaw County, 
Michigan.  This project originated as a unique public and private sector 
partnership funded by Pfizer Global Research and Development, Inc. 
(Pfizer), the second largest landowner in the watershed.  Plan 
development oversight was provided by the Millers Creek Action Team 
(MCAT), a voluntary group of watershed stakeholders including 
businesses, community representatives, and local and state entities. 

 
This project was prompted by flooding and bank erosion on Pfizer’s Ann Arbor campus (See 
Figure 1.1).  Pfizer decided to investigate the problems and develop a solution by looking at 
their campus in the context of the entire Miller Creek watershed.  With assistance from the 
Washtenaw County Drain Commissioner (WCDC) and the Huron River Watershed Council 
(HRWC), Pfizer initiated MCAT and this project.  Concern for the creek coalesced in the middle 
to early 1990s when an earlier version of 
MCAT, led by the Environmental Research 
Institute of Michigan (ERIM), the HRWC and 
the WCDC began investigating possible 
watershed-wide improvements. 
 
The creek has little to no existing institutional 
support. It is not a county drain and is 
considered a receiving water for the City of Ann 
Arbor and the University of Michigan North 
Campus storm water drainage.  The creek is 
also identified as a contributing source in the 
Ford and Belleville Lakes Total Maximum Daily 
Load (TMDL) for phosphorus and the Geddes 
Pond TMDL for E. coli.  
 
On-going planning efforts consulted for this project include the Northeast Area Plan (NAP), the 
Ann Arbor Parks and Recreation Department Open Space Plan 2000-2005 (PROS Plan), and 
the E. coli implementation plan (2003).  The NAP and PROS plans provided recommendations 
of forecasted land use for a fully built-out Millers Creek watershed. 
 
1.2 MCAT Mission and Project Goals 
The mission of MCAT is to establish and implement socially, environmentally, and economically 
sustainable watershed management standards and practices that will improve the quality of the 
Millers Creek watershed.  The goals of this plan are to develop a set of recommendations that 
will improve stream habitat and watershed hydrology, improve recreational opportunities in and 
around the creek and help local stakeholders achieve the objectives of the Ford and Belleville 
Lakes total phosphorus TMDL and the Gallup (Geddes) Pond E. coli TMDL.  Implementation of 
these recommendations will also help foster activities that perpetuate urban watershed and 
stream stewardship, and create a healthier balance between the local community and its 
ecosystems. 
 

Figure 1.1 Damage on Pfizer Campus 
Along Millers Creek 
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